
Little Harvard

Parents Handbook

Our Parents Handbook is provided so that you may understand the school’s policies and guiding principles. We welcome you in discussing goals and objectives for your child and your participation and cooperation in attaining those goals.  We want you to be part of our busy, happy, noisy, creative classrooms, and see your child at work and play. We believe that parents working together with teachers are a positive and productive way to enhance your child’s success.

Our Mission Statement:  Little Harvard is committed to meeting the diverse needs of our families and children, while providing the highest quality of education.  

Our expectations of your child:  Your child will leave our school with a love for learning, a respect for others, and the highest regard for their own self worth.

Our expectations of you: We expect our parents to read and understand the policies and procedures followed at Little Harvard, and that you take time each day to discuss with your child his or her progress.

Our School Philosophy: The basic philosophy of the school is that children, at the earliest ages are learning everyday through outside stimulus and role models.  It is our job at Little Harvard to create an atmosphere that depicts the widest range of both social and intellectual experiences appropriate for each particular age group.  We provide a safe and loving environment, coupled with freedom, friendliness, and consistency without compromising creativity. Through adult guidance we attempt to nurture both the child as an individual, and their social skills within a group.   We will show them the delicate balance that exists between self-control and constructive expression of their feelings.


In addition, the program will include Arts & Crafts, Dance, Music, Dramatic Play, and Basic Academic Skills.  The program is tailored through educational centers to meet the individual needs of each child, continually challenging each without causing frustration.  Caring and skilled staff members, who are trained and certified in Early Childhood Education, carry out the program. 


The above curriculum will be offered as part of a bilingual program, at the Pre-K level.  We realize that the easiest time for a child to learn a second language is during the primary years.  It is because of the value that a second language has in your child’s education, and the value that this knowledge has in the world around us, that bilingual education has become an integral part of our program.


LITTLE HARVARD IS OPEN TO ALL STUDENTS REGARDLESS OF

RACE, RELIGION, CREED OR ETHNIC ORIGIN.
Operating Hours: 6:00 am through 6:00 pm

Arrival/Pick up:  Persons listed on the blue registration card may pick-up, as long as the parent or legal guardian has given prior notification.  No child will be permitted to leave school with anyone other than persons listed on the registration card, unless the parent or guardian has given prior notice.  This person must show proper identification at time of pick up.  There will be no exceptions!  Please understand this is for your child’s safety. After signing in at arrival, all parents must accompany their child to the appropriate classroom.  During departure time, your child should be signed out prior to classroom pick-up and you are solely responsible for your child once they have been signed out.  Please make sure that your child does not leave the classroom ahead of you while you are collecting their belongings, or talking to a teacher or another parent. Siblings must be over 13 years of age in order to escort children from any classroom to office or parking areas, and siblings between the ages of 13-18 must have written permission to escort your child home. 

Dress Code: Dress for Mess!!!  Think of your child’s comfort, and keep in mind the changing weather.  All shoes must be closed-toed and have an accompanying ankle strap (no loose fitting slip-on or clog type shoes). Casual play clothing is usually best for all activities, including painting, cooking, play dough, and sensory.  Your child’s clothing will get messy.  Expecting children to remain unstained throughout the day is unrealistic and puts unnecessary stress on both staff and child.

Toys from Home: Your child will be designated a Show-n-Tell Day. You can find the theme for the week on your child’s classroom units and please make sure all items are labeled with your child’s name. Children are not permitted to enter the classroom with toys from home which does not coincide with the theme for the week.  If your child brings in a toy from home we will hold it at the front desk until pick-up time.  If your child is just beginning school for the first time, they may feel more secure bringing an item from home each day such as: a blanket, or a favorite stuffed animal.  Sooner than you think your child’s own sense of security will blossom and the toy or object will lose its value.  We try very hard to discourage violence in play, so please refrain from bringing any toy that promotes fighting or violence.  

Outdoor Play: Children go outside twice a day, weather-permitting. Weather-permitting is defined by,  temperatures above 32 and below 90 degrees.  Temperature restrictions will also be considered, including wind chill factors, ozone alerts, and heat advisories. If children must remain indoors gross motor activities will take the place of outdoor playtime. These may include parachute play, bean bag activities, use of indoor balls, climbers, and other organized group games.  Children should be appropriately dressed for all weather conditions. Layering them in clothing is best, since it is often colder in the morning, but then it may be in the afternoon. 

Nap Time:  At Little Harvard, we realize that adequate sleep and rest is an integral part of development.  At the parent’s discretion, we offer both Full (2 hour), and Half nap (1 hour).  There is also an option for those who no longer need a nap.  Each child will be assigned his/her own mat at the time they are enrolled.  The mat will be labeled with the child’s first and last name.  Children who do not nap will be offered a quiet activity and the period is considered a down time for children’s bodies and minds.

Birthdays:  We celebrate birthdays during PM snack or lunchtime.  You are more than welcome to join in!  Feel free to send cupcakes, or whatever you would like for your child’s special day, but please note:  The item must be store bought and in its original sealed container, with the ingredients label intact.  If it does not have an ingredients label, we will not be able to serve it.

Payment Policy:  It is our goal to keep tuition as low as possible.  Payments will be made on the first of each month and there is a 5-day grace period, after which a $25.00 late fee will be added to the total charge.  If payment is not made within 30 days, the child will be unable to attend school until tuition payments are brought up to date.  For parents paying by the week, payment is due on Monday with a 48-hour grace period after which a $10.00 late fee will be assessed.  For parents who pay weekly, if your payment is more than 2 weeks delinquent then your child can not attend until payment is made current.  There will be a $30 fee added to any returned checks.  

*DSS Parents: Please be advised that you will be responsible for any difference in the amount of tuition that Little Harvard charges and what DSS will pay for your child(ren). The difference may be due to absences at work, attendance of your child on a day that was not allotted or the use of hours not approved by DSS. This difference will be added to your parent fee on a weekly or monthly basis based on your payment cycle. Late payment charges will be added if timely payment of your parent fee is not made.

Registration Fee:  A $200.00 registration fee per child, which covers insurance expenses, is due on July 15th annually. This fee is non-refundable.  A $20.00 late fee will be added to the total charge if paid after July 15th 
Multiple Child Discount:  The tuition fee for any additional children will be 20% less than the current rate.  This discount will be taken off the lesser of the tuitions.

Vacation and Holiday Credit:  No credit is given for scheduled school holidays, illness, or vacation periods.  In the case of a “State of Emergency”, parents of full time children will be allotted one non-payment day.  Children attending on a part time basis will be given one make-up day.  
Scheduled Little Harvard Closings for School Year 2014-2015
Friday, August 28, 2015
Monday, September 7, 2015 -- Labor Day
Thursday, November 26, 2015 -- Thanksgiving
Thursday, December 24 and Friday, December 25, 2015 -- Christmas
Friday, January 1, 2016 -- New Year's Day
Friday, May 27 and Monday, May 30, 2016 -- Memorial Day
Monday, July 4, 2016 -- Fourth of July
Make-Up Days: In the event that your child misses one of his scheduled days due to illness or otherwise, you must call the school the morning of his/her intended make up day to ensure the attendance numbers allow for your child.  Only children attending on a part time basis are eligible for make up days.  This does not include children currently enrolled in the Kindergarten Program.  If a child is absent on their regularly scheduled day and they are not enrolled full-time then they may use a make-up day-you will be allowed 60 days from the date of the original absence to make that day up.  If Little Harvard cannot accommodate the day you wish to use, then you may choose to use a non-payment day, or that day gets forfeited.

Non-Payment Days:  All children enrolled on a full time basis (5 days per week) will be granted five (5) non-payments days per registration period, to be used in the event of illness or vacation.  They cannot be used as payment for a week or any portion of a week that your child is in attendance. Students who are enrolled on a part-time basis will have their non-payment days pro-rated based on the number of scheduled days for which they are enrolled.  Non-Payment Days do not apply to children in the Before/After School Program or Kindergarten.  Children who do not attend the program year round are not eligible for non-payment days

The use or non-use of Summer Program:  If a parent chooses to take their child/children out of the program for July and August, but wants to guarantee their spot for September, the parent will be liable for ½ of the Summer Program tuition.  If you instead choose to terminate your child/children’s enrollment for the Summer Program and not be liable for any of the summer tuition, you run the risk of losing your child/children’s full-time spot for September.  Parents who are utilizing only ten (10) months of the program are not eligible for non-payment days.  If you use your non-payment days and decide at a later date to not use the summer program, you will be liable for the re-payment of those non-payment days

Changing the number of days in attendance: If a parent chooses to reduce the number of days of enrollment for the Summer Program (July and August), from 5 days to a lesser amount of days per week, the new procedure is as follows: Little Harvard cannot guarantee that your child/children will have a full-time spot available for the September Program.  In addition, any changes in your child/children’s schedule needs to be put in writing and submitted at least two (2) months prior to change or you will be liable for tuition. 

Late Pick-Up:  Late pick-up is defined as any pick up that occurs after 6:00 pm if your child is scheduled for a full day or any pick up that occurs after 1:00 pm if your child is scheduled for a half-day.  The fee for late pick-up is $20.00 for every 15 minutes that you are late.  For example, if you were to pick up at 6:25 p.m. the fee assessed to your account would be $40.00. 
Snow Days:  Little Harvard will be open regardless of weather conditions.  In the event of a mandatory closing, due to a state of emergency, the closing alert will be e-mailed to you.

Meals & Menus: We participate with New York State Child and Adult Care Food Program (CACFP) and offer nutritious options for breakfast, morning snack, lunch, and afternoon snack.  All snacks and meals are accompanied by milk, water, or juice.  The monthly menu will be posted in each classroom and emailed with the monthly newsletter.  If you choose to participate in the school’s food program you must sign a food agreement and Little Harvard will provide your child’s lunch.  The cost of the lunch program will be $10.00 per week per family, or $2.00 per day that your child attends. We request it be paid separately from tuition.  If you choose to provide your child’s lunch, it must meet the guidelines for CACFP meal plans. We have sample menus available.

Illness: Attached you will find our Sick Child Policy.  Please read it and keep a copy for your own records to use as a reference guide.  All communicable illnesses will be posted on the Illness chart located on the Parent Board in your child’s classroom. If your child should become ill during the school day, you will be notified by phone and will be allotted a two and a half hour time period to pick up your child or make alternative arrangements for their pick up.

Annual Physicals & Immunizations: New York State requires that all children have on file a current documented physical (within the past 12 months) as well as an updated immunization record within 6 weeks of starting the program. Afterwards they are required annually. If your child’s medical is overdue, yet you have an appointment with the doctor, a written statement from the doctor’s office with the appointment date and time will be temporarily accepted. 
Medication: All medications must come in their original sealed container, and be provided by the parent along with the appropriate dispenser. The label must verify the child’s name and have a current date. All prescription medication and over the counter medication must be accompanied by a state mandated form (provided by us) for each medication and signed by your child’s physician giving permission to Little Harvard to administer medication during school hours.  This form specifies the amount, route of administration, times, frequency and length of time for the medication to be given. Any on-going medications or treatments will require a Health Plan signed by your child’s physician and must be reviewed every six months. Certain staff members are NYS MAT certified (Medicine Administration Training) and are double checked in accordance with state regulations prior to administering any medication to your child.  In addition, over the counter topical ointments, such as diaper cream, Neosporin, sunscreen, and bug spray must also have parent’s written permission in order for it to be applied. Written permission forms for topical ointments must be up-dated every year. Topical ointments may not be shared by siblings. 

Pick-Up Policy: All parents must enter the school through the main entrance (on Bradford Ave.)  After signing your child out at the front desk, please go to your child’s classroom to gather their belongings and collect any items from their mailbox. Please do not encourage your child to come out of the classroom to greet you – they may not leave the classroom without a staff member’s permission. If your child is on the playground at pick up time, please sign them out first at the front desk then proceed through the building and through the back doors to pick them up, and then exit with them via the main entrance. We do not allow pick-up from the playground gate so as not to jeopardize your child’s safety.

Diapering/Soiled Clothing:  For Infants and Toddlers diapers will be changed according to a two hour block schedule. They will be diapered more frequently if necessary.  The parent must provide disposable diapers, wipes, and ointments. Cloth diapers are prohibited.  You will be notified as your child’s diaper supply is getting low so that you can replenish it.  If your child goes more than one week without diapers and/or wipes, then they will be purchased and the cost added to your tuition. Written permission must be given by the parent to apply any topical ointment, including diaper rash ointment, to your child.  For Pre-school age children, in the event that their clothing becomes soiled during the day, a teacher will encourage your child in doing the best they can to change themselves. They will be provided wipes, if necessary. The soiled clothes will be put in a labeled bag for you to take home. If the underwear is badly soiled by a BM, it will be bagged and disposed of.  Your child’s spare clothes will be used when available.  If there is no clothing in your child’s spare clothing bag, clothes from the school’s extra clothing box will be used.  If there are no clothes in the extra box, clothes will be borrowed from another child.  Please be sure to return any borrowed clothing in a clean condition the following morning, and replenish your child’s spare clothing bag. The spare clothing bag must be a canvas type or other reusable bag. We cannot allow plastic bags in the classroom according to state regulations.  



Potty Training: Children may begin the potty training process as early as 2 years old and no later than 2 and 1/2 years old.  The staff is well experienced with this process.  We will work cooperatively with you to make this process as easy as possible.  When your child exhibits potty training readiness signs, you should cease the use of diapers.  Prepare a bag for accidents that should include at least 5 pairs of underwear, socks, shirts, pants, and 1 extra pair of footwear.  Do not use pull ups!!!  This sends a mixed message to your child about what the expectations are for his/her successes.  If we are all consistent both at home and at school, your child’s potty training experience will be a positive one.  The use of potty chairs and or seat covers is prohibited.
Repairs/Maintenance: All major repairs to the building and maintenance will be done during non-operating times.  This will include construction, painting, rug shampooing, tile waxing, pesticide spraying, and any other activities that involve chemicals or detergents that may be harmful to children.  Parents will be given 48 hours notice prior to any use of pesticides.  

Class Trips: We are proud to be able to extend your child’s learning experience beyond the school environment.  Transportation for all off campus activities will be provided by a local school bus company.  Parents are encouraged to submit their name to the school lottery to chaperone any field trip.  Chaperones will be required to attend to their own child, plus up to two (2) additional children.  All chaperones must abide by all staffing regulations including, but not limited to the following; all chaperones will refrain from smoking, drinking, foul language, any discipline tactics that are prohibited for the staff at Little Harvard (for example, yelling, hitting, time out, or any use of corporal punishment). Chaperones will also refrain from entering gift shops with children, and from bringing in or purchasing food items. All children under the age of four will be required to ride in a car seat while on the bus.  The car seat must be provided by the parent and installed on the bus by the parent unless written authorization is given to staff to install the car seat for you. If a problem arises with a bus while on a trip, the bus company will be responsible for providing alternate means back to Little Harvard. In addition, each group will be provided with all First-Aid supplies such as band-aids and gauze and there will be an individual vehicle available for emergency purposes. 

Volunteering & Visiting: All parents are welcome visitors in their child’s classroom at any time.  Little Harvard maintains an “Open Door Policy” for the convenience and peace of mind of all parents.  If you would like to volunteer your time in your child’s classroom, please see your classroom teacher to arrange a convenient time.  In addition, parents are always welcome to incorporate family traditions and cultural practices that will enrich curriculum themes.  Please check your child’s units for any themes that may be of interest to you.    

No Smoking Policy:  There is no smoking permitted on any school properties.  This includes the grounds surrounding the school, the parking areas, and the playgrounds.

Parent Forums:  Parent Forums will be held three times a year.  The goal of these meetings is to give parents an opportunity to learn about program goals, to assist in planning and decision making for upcoming events, and to evaluate the current programs ability to meet the needs of children and families.

Program Evaluations:  Parents will be asked to participate in a program evaluation survey during the year.  Results will be shared.  An improvement plan will be outlined explaining how and when the improvements will be made.  

Up-Date-the-Latest News on Your Child:  Parents are encouraged to participate in monthly up-dates regarding their child development both at home and in the classroom.  Look for sign up sheets at the entrance of your child’s classroom at the end of each month.  This is a great opportunity for you to share your ideas and to regularly contribute to decisions made about your child’s goals. 

Universal Pre-K Program Curriculum:

Our curriculum for our UPK program aligns with the NYS Prekindergarten Foundation for the Common Core Standards.  We follow the Common Core State Standards in ELA and Math.  This curriculum is developmentally appropriate and addresses the five key domains of childhood development: Social/Emotional, Language, Cognitive, and Physical development.  We incorporate hands on learning, and the use of developmentally appropriate activities to meet each individual child’s learning style.
Assessments:  Assessments will be performed three times per year- in November, February, and March.  Parents will be notified the week prior to assessments and will be provided with a Tip Sheet outlining what can be done to best prepare their child for the upcoming event.  The purpose of assessments is to identify any delays that may be hindering a child’s academic success, to evaluate curriculum objectives, and to modify curriculum to meet the needs of each individual child.  Children will be assessed individually, in a quiet area, in order to minimize distractions.  Results will be shared with parents in the days following the assessment.  Parents should look for sign up sheets at the entrance of their child’s classroom.  Your child’s assessment results will only be shared with teaching staff that has regular contact with your child.  Written permission from the parent will be obtained if it is deemed necessary to share results with support staff, therapists, and/or the child’s physician.

For a child to be accepted for enrollment, the parent must complete and sign all of the forms presented by the school, including:

_____

Blue Card *

_____

Registration Form *

_____

Copies of Parents/Guardians Driver’s Licenses or photo ID

_____ 
Medical Form and list of Vaccinations: Must be signed and dated by a 


licensed physician. *

_____
Copy of Child’s Health Insurance Card/or Completed Form *

_____

Dental Hygiene Form*

_____ 
Sick Child Policy Form*

_____

Health Plan (If applicable) **

_____

All About Me Form*

_____

DSS Approval Letter (if applicable)

_____

Medication Administration Form (If Applicable) **


_____

Topical Ointment/Sunscreen permission forms*

_____

Food Program Form and CACFP Income Eligibility Form*

_____

Parent Handbook Reviewed - Staff Initials & Date:________________

Please note that most of these forms (marked by asterisk *) must be renewed annually to keep our records current for the State. 

The forms marked with a double asterisk** must be renewed every six (6) months.

Registration Form
Child’s Name: ______________________________________________________________________

Date of Birth:  __________________________________

Address: ___________________________________________________________________________

Home Phone:  __________________________________

Parent/Guardian’s Name: ____________________________________________________________

Social Security Number: _________________________

Place of Employment: ________________________________________________________________

Work Phone: 
_____________________________

Parent/Guardian’s Name: 
___________________________________________________________

Social Security Number: __________________________

Place of Employment: ________________________________________________________________

Work Phone: 
_____________________________

Emergency Contact Name and Phone Numbers:__________________________________________

___________________________________________________________________________________

E-mail Address: _____________________________________________________________________

Name and Number of your child’s Pediatrician:
_________________________________________

___________________________________________________________________________________

List any other siblings living in your home: ______________________________________________

List any other persons in your home:  ___________________________________________________

List any allergies your child may have such as bee stings, asthma, food allergies, etc.

____________________________________________________________________________________

Are there any special conditions we should be aware of (Divorce, Separation, Sibling with a handicap, Order of Protection, Custody Documents, etc.) ________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________

What do you, as a parent; expect your child to gain from this school?  What values do you think are most important for your child to learn?  ________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________

Has your child ever been in-group care?  If so, where?  Why did you terminate your enrollment? ________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________

The following persons are allowed to pick up my child if I am unable to do so:

Name: _______________________
Phone: ___________________________ Initials: _____

Name: _______________________
Phone: ___________________________ Initials: _____

Name: _______________________
Phone: ___________________________ Initials: _____

Name: _______________________
Phone: ___________________________ Initials: _____

Scheduled Days:  Please place an x in the box next to the days your child will be attending and an x next to the meals your child will typically eat while in attendance at Little Harvard.

Mon. ____
Tues. _____
Wed. ____
Thurs. _____
  Fri. ______

Breakfast______ AM Snack _____ Lunch _____ PM Snack ______

Payment Schedule Form:  I, _______________________________________, agree to pay the sum of $______________ dollars per month on the 1st of every month to Little Harvard as tuition for services rendered.  I understand that payment after the 5th of the month will subject me to a $20.00 late fee.


OR
I, ________________________________, agree to pay the sum of $______________ dollars per week every Monday to Little Harvard as tuition for services rendered.  I understand that payment after Tuesday at 6pm will subject me to a $10.00 late fee per week.





Parent Signature: _____________________________________________





Date: ______________________________

Release and Consent Form For Off Campus School Trips:  I, _________________________________, 

give my permission for my child, __________________________________to be transported by a contracted bus company and accompanied by Little Harvard Staff, to and from class trips.





Parent Signature: _____________________________________________





Date: _______________________________

This permission release form is a general form used as a back up if needed; in the event we are missing your current slip on the day of the trip. 

Medical Release Form:  I, ___________________________________________agree to have my child, __________________________________________________ receive Emergency Medical Treatment under the supervision of Little Harvard School. In the event of an Emergency, we reserve our right to call Emergency Medical Services, for the purposes of transporting your child to the nearest hospital or appropriate medical facility.  Little Harvard will have permission to facilitate appropriate medical treatment for your child, until Emergency Medical Service arrives on the scene. 





Parent Signature: _____________________________________________





Date: _________________________________________

Late Pick Up Fee:  I, __________________________ understand that if my child is unable to be picked up by the scheduled closing time, that there will be a $20.00 late fee assessed to my account for every 15 minutes beyond 6:00 pm. 

Parent Signature: _____________________________________________





Date: ___________ ______________________________

Termination of Agreement:  


The agreement shall be terminated if the school in its sole and unfettered discretion determines that is unable to meet the needs of the child.

Failure of the parent or guardian to cooperate with the school, which the school determines in its sole and unfettered discretion, is serious enough to warrant termination.

Failure of the parent or guardian to honor the obligations listed in this agreement form or in any rule or handbook given by the school.


The parent or guardian allows the account to become delinquent.  If your account should become delinquent and require legal action, all legal fees shall be the responsibility of the parent or guardian.


A Termination of Agreement policy will be signed once you have decided to take your child out of Little Harvard.


I have read and fully understand the contents of this agreement form, as well as any other presented to me at this time by the school, and I am in complete agreement with the said terms of these forms.






Signed: _____________________________________________






Date: ___________________________________ 

